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VI. EMPIRICISM WITHOUT THE DOGMAS  
 
The totality of our so-called knowledge or beliefs, from the most casual matters of geography 
and history to the profoundest laws of atomic physics or even of pure mathematics and logic, is a 
[hu]man-made fabric which impinges on experience only along the edges. Or, to change the 
figure, total science is like a field of force whose boundary conditions are experience. A conflict 
with experience at the periphery occasions readjustments in the interior of the field. Truth values 
have to be redistributed over some of our statements. Re-evaluation of some statements entails 
re-evaluation of others, because of their logical interconnections—the logical laws being in turn 
simply certain further statements of the system, certain further elements of the field. Having re-
evaluated one statement we must re-evaluate some others, whether they be statements logically 
connected with the first or whether they be the statements of logical connections themselves. But 
the total field is so undetermined by its boundary conditions, experience, that there is much 
latitude of choice as to what statements to re-evaluate in the light of any single contrary 
experience. No particular experiences are linked with any particular statements in the interior of 
the field, except indirectly through considerations of equilibrium affecting the field as a whole.  
 
If this view is right, it is misleading to speak of the empirical content of an individual 
statement—especially if it be a statement at all remote from the experiential periphery of the 
field. Furthermore it becomes folly to seek a boundary between synthetic statements, which hold 
contingently on experience, and analytic statements which hold come what may. Any statement 
can be held true come what may, if we make drastic enough adjustments elsewhere in the system. 
Even a statement very close to the periphery can be held true in the face of recalcitrant 
experience by pleading hallucination or by amending certain statements of the kind called logical 
laws. Conversely, by the same token, no statement is immune to revision. Revision even of the 
logical law of the excluded middle has been proposed as a means of simplifying quantum 
mechanics; and what difference is there in principle between such a shift and the shift whereby 
Kepler superseded Ptolemy, or Einstein Newton, or Darwin Aristotle?  
 
For vividness I have been speaking in terms of varying distances from a sensory periphery. Let 
me try now to clarify this notion without metaphor. Certain statements, though about physical 
objects and not sense experience, seem peculiarly germane to sense experience—and in a 
selective way: some statements to some experiences, others to others. Such statements, 
especially germane to particular experiences, I picture as near the periphery. But in this relation 
of “germaneness” I envisage nothing more than a loose association reflecting the relative 
likelihood, in practice, of our choosing one statement rather than another for revision in the event 
of recalcitrant experience. For example, we can imagine recalcitrant experiences to which we 
would surely be inclined to accommodate our system by re-evaluating just the statement that 
there are brick houses on Elm Street, together with related statements on the same topic. We can 
imagine other re-calcitrant experiences to which we would be inclined to accommodate our 
system by re-evaluating just the statement that there are no centaurs, along with kindred 
statements. A recalcitrant experience can, I have already urged, be accommodated by any of 



various alternative re-evaluations in various alternative quarters of the total system; but, in the 
cases which we are now imagining, our natural tendency to disturb the total system as little as 
possible would lead us to focus our revisions upon these specific statements concerning brick 
houses or centaurs. These statements are felt, therefore, to have a sharper empirical reference 
than highly theoretical statements of physics or logic or ontology. The latter statements may be 
thought of as relatively centrally located within the total network, meaning merely that little 
preferential connection with any particular sense data obtrudes itself.  
 
As an empiricist I continue to think of the conceptual scheme of science as a tool, ultimately, for 
predicting future experience in the light of past experience. Physical objects are conceptually 
imported into the situation as convenient intermediaries—not by definition in terms of 
experience, but simply as irreducible posits comparable, epistemologically, to the gods of Homer. 
Let me interject that for my part I do, qua lay physicist, believe in physical objects and not in 
Homer’s gods; and I consider it a scientific error to believe otherwise. But in point of 
epistemological footing the physical objects and the gods differ only in degree and not in kind. 
Both sorts of entities enter our conception only as cultural posits. The myth of physical objects is 
epistemologically superior to most in that it has proved more efficacious than other myths as a 
device for working a manageable structure into the flux of experience…  
 
Positing does not stop with macroscopic physical objects. Objects at the atomic level and beyond 
are posited to make the laws of macroscopic objects, and ultimately the laws of experience, 
simpler and more manageable; and we need not expect or demand full definition of atomic and 
subatomic entities in terms of macroscopic ones, any more than definition of macroscopic things 
in terms of sense data. Science is a continuation of common sense, and it continues the common-
sense expedient of swelling ontology to simplify theory.  
 
Physical objects, small and large, are not the only posits. Forces are another example; and indeed 
we are told nowadays that the boundary between energy and matter is obsolete. Moreover, the 
abstract entities which are the substance of mathematics—ultimately classes and classes of 
classes and so on up—are another posit in the same spirit. Epistemologically these are myths on 
the same footing with physical objects and gods, neither better nor worse except for differences 
in the degree to which they expedite our dealings with sense experiences.  
 
The over-all algebra of rational and irrational numbers is underdetermined by the algebra of 
rational numbers, but is smoother and more convenient; and it includes the algebra of rational 
numbers as a jagged or gerrymandered part. Total science, mathematical and natural and human, 
is similarly but more extremely underdetermined by experience. The edge of the system must be 
kept squared with experience; the rest, with all its elaborate myths or fictions, has as its objective 
the simplicity of laws. 
 
Ontological questions, under this view, are on a par with questions of natural science. Consider 
the question whether to countenance classes as entities… Carnap has maintained1 that this is a 
question not of matters of fact but of choosing a convenient language form, a convenient 
conceptual scheme or framework for science. With this I agree, but only on the proviso that the 

 
1 [Note 11 in the original:] Carnap, “Empiricism, Semantics, and Ontology,” Revue international de philosophies IV 
(1950), 20-40. 



same be conceded regarding scientific hypotheses generally. Carnap has recognized2 that he is 
able to preserve a double standard for ontological questions and scientific hypotheses only by 
assuming an absolute distinction between the analytic and the synthetic; and I need not say again 
that this is a distinction which I reject.  
 
Some issues do, I grant, seem more a question of convenient conceptual scheme and others more 
a question of brute fact. The issue over there being classes seems more a question of convenient 
conceptual scheme; the issue over there being centaurs, or brick houses on Elm Street, seems 
more a question of fact. But…this difference is only one of degree, and that it turns upon our 
vaguely pragmatic inclination to adjust one strand of the fabric of science rather than another in 
accommodating some particular recalcitrant experience. Conservatism figures in such choices, 
and so does the quest for simplicity.  
 
Carnap, Lewis, and others take a pragmatic stand on the question of choosing between language 
forms, scientific frameworks; but their pragmatism leaves off at the imagined boundary between 
the analytic and the synthetic. In repudiating such a boundary I espouse a more thorough 
pragmatism. Each [person] is given a scientific heritage plus a continuing barrage of sensory 
stimulation; and the considerations which guide [one] in warping [the] scientific heritage to fit 
[one’s] continuing sensory promptings are, where rational, pragmatic. 
 
 

 
2 [Note 12 in the original:] Op. cit., p. 32, footnote. 


